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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department




 
   December 7, 2017
Present:  Commissioners Easom, Hersh & Lindemer; Manager Kelly, and Executive Assistant Lemire 

The meeting was called to order at 5:00 PM

MINUTES

Mr. Easom MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF NOVEMBER 6, 2017

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

MANAGER’S REPORT

Mr. Kelly distributed the manager’s report and updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.
Mr. Kelly updated the Board on Northern Tree, the new tree trimming contractor – he is thrilled with their productivity.  The specific arborist that is working in Groton likes to focus on taking down whole trees – these are the most time consuming for GELD employees, so we are letting him get to as many big problem trees as he is willing and able to do. Northern Tree also has a logging truck; we are going to close Route 40 on December 8 and take down some big trees that have been hit by motor vehicles and are missing a decent amount of bark. The logging truck will also be available for any large logs that people are not willing to take – mostly soft pine wood. 
The mutual aid to the Virgin Islands continues.  The second wave on St. Thomas has completed and Foreman Gil Finch is back.  Bruce Dubey stayed on the Island and Ryan Andrews has headed down to join him.  They will provide assistance until December 15.  WAPA (Water and Power Authority) of the U.S. Virgin Islands likes the work provided by the New England workers so much they have asked that they stay through January 31. Groton has passed on this request, but many of the New England municipals intend to stay.  Mr. Kelly believes this experience provided important crisis management training for the line crew.  
Mr. Kelly notified the Board that he had applied for a 50% grant for battery storage.  Two other municipals won the grants, most likely because they had requested a smaller percentage towards the project.  One asked for 24% and the other asked for 25%.  Mr. Kelly will continue to watch for grant opportunities and will apply again next year.
KWh sales for November were up 4.6%; year to date sales are down 1.49%. KWh sales are down 3.275% compared to the five-year average.
Mr. Kelly distributed and discussed the overtime report and discussed outages. There were six callouts and one outage since the last meeting.
The number of new poles installed for calendar year 2017 is 141.  
Cash is up slightly, and it looks like net income could be positive for the year. 
There were 69 Dig Safes since the last meeting.
STATION AVENUE PROPERTY

Mr. Kelly provided a first draft of a Purchase and Sale Agreement (P & S) to Mr. McElroy. 

Mr. McElroy has indicated that he approves of the agreement as written and accepts all of the conditions.  Mr. Kelly had asked that GELD have use of one of the buildings for storage until June 15, 2018 (or until permits are in hand – whichever is later).  Mr. Kelly will now have the P & S reviewed by an attorney.  Mr. Kelly will keep the Board updated on any changes.
Mr. Easom asked about access to the Prescott School and wants GELD to obtain an easement to preserve the land for the purpose of building a bridge or throughway to Prescott School.  Mr. Kelly noted that Mr. McElroy is also interested in a road/bridge to Prescott.  There was much discussion and Mr. Kelly said he would make an inquiry (with the Town) on what’s happening with the throughway.  He did note that Mr. Delaney of the Highway Department has approved a two-way street plan.  Mr. Easom asked if he could sit in on any talks regarding this.  The Board agreed.
WRITE OFFS

The 2017 write-offs were distributed to the commissioners for review. Mr. Kelly informed the Board that for the year 2017 there was one write off due to an uncollectible motor vehicle accident account from an uninsured New Hampshire motorist.
After some discussion, Mr. Hersh MOVED: 

FOR YEAR END 2017, TO WRITE OFF ONE UNCOLLECTIBLE MOTOR VEHICLE ACCIDENT ACCOUNT IN THE AMOUNT OF $2,005.76
The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR. 

CONFERENCE ROOM POLICY 

An updated version of the conference room policy was distributed. It was suggested we offer some “free” conference room use to help groups that have very little or no facilities budget.  Mr. Kelly and Ms. Lemire decided it would make sense to offer “free” conference room use while the building is occupied.  Since the GELD office is open late on Mondays, GELD will offer “free use of the conference room(s) on a first come, first serve basis on Mondays between the hours of 12:00 PM (noon) and 7:00 PM. Note: the meeting must be concluded and all participants out of the building promptly at 7:00 PM. In the event there is a “paid-for” or GELD meeting already scheduled, the “free” meeting will be moved to the small conference room”.
The Board agreed with the changes to the policy.

CAPITAL BUDGET

The capital budget through 2020 was distributed and discussed.  Mr. Kelly went over the various categories and explained some of the specific amounts being spent in different areas. There was some discussion and the Board agreed with the Capital Budget expenditures.
POWER SUPPLY
Mr. Kelly distributed handouts showing GELD’s peak and off-peak open position through March of 2021 and today’s prices for January/February peak and off-peak power.  He noted that Brayton Point is closed, and Salem Harbor is not open.  When he last checked the projected weather forecast, it was calling for “average” weather for January /February 2018.  He also stated that GELD’s Select & Rate Stabilization Funds are solid in case they are needed.  Mr. Kelly made no recommendation for purchases for this month.  Mr. Lindemer noted that gas supply storage is at a record high for the east coast.
After some additional discussion, it was agreed to hold off on power purchases this month.

SOLAR UPDATE

Mr. Kelly distributed an updated “Solar Farm Cost Savings” spreadsheet. There was some discussion about how the solar farm reduced transmission and capacity obligations and what the future looks like.  Mr. Kelly noted that the savings for the 2018 capacity year are much lower than 2017 because GELD’s solar production was only .427 MW during the New England peak hour on June 13, 2017.  Avoided costs for transmission and regional network services (RNS) provide additional savings, but he doesn’t think there will be any additional savings until spring time.
NEW/OTHER BUSINESS
It was decided that the Board would meet on December 28 to judge the lighting contest participants and Mr. Kelly would be the driver.  They will meet at 7:00 PM.

It was agreed that the next regular meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, January 2, 2018 at 5:00 PM.
Agenda items having been concluded, the meeting adjourned at 6:30 PM.
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